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District 5 Supervisor Candidate Forum Minutes

Thursday, November 1, 2012 | 6:00PM-8:00PM
1900 Geary Boulevard, Hamilton Rec. Center
Candidates in attendance:  London Breed, Julian Davis, Thea Selby, Christina Olague, Andrew Resignato and Hope Johnson
Welcome, Introductory Remarks and Forum Format (5 Minutes)
Matthew O’Grady, SFPA Executive Director 
Opening Remarks (10 Minutes)

London Breed:  Born and raised in D5 grew up at Hamilton, always had places to go as kids in parks, now things have changed. Wants to make sure to continue supporting families and parks so kids have opportunity to visit great places like Hamilton to support their needs

Julian Davis:  Lived in neighborhood about 10 years. Active in environmental justice and social justice issues in SF.  Keep SF an affordable and inclusive city.  So many people, artists, families, seniors and working people are being pushed out.  Need to look for resources to keep SF affordable and clean.
Thea Selby:  Strong voice for neighborhoods

Andrew Resignato:  Career in Public Health.  Having parks that are utilized and available is an important public health issue.  Avid park user and sports fan, uses facilities often and it’s important that people can access this service

Hope Johnson:  Lives in Western addition.  Served on sunshine ordinance task force to monitor open government in the city, saw access being limited in city and need a leader that is accountable to the people and can ensure tax payer money goes where it is supposed to go

Candidate Forum (75 Minutes)
Walkability

1.  Question:  Although San Francisco is a wonderful place to walk, 3 people a day are hit by cars here. The City’s new Pedestrian Strategy sets two goals: 1) cutting pedestrian injuries in half in ten years, and 2) increasing walking. Making improvements on just 5% of the city’s streets will meet the City’s goals. Will you support dedicating the funds needed to fix these priority streets?
London Breed:  Support funding for changes like Geary Blvd. that has been a traffic nightmare for many years and there are many kids who cross the street without using bridges. Need to be creative with revenue, put public safety first.  Public safety is a priority.
Julian Davis:  Yes, there needs to be dedicated funding and it will be difficult to find it.  Strategy to find funding is to look for waste in the system particularly in the MTA, extra money can be used to for safety.  Tax and commercial rent can supplement funding for departments

Thea Selby:  Mostly walker or biker, need to make sure there is funding for ped safety. Things in the works are to shrink geary to a smaller size.  GO Bond money can be used for street improvements.

Andrew Resignato:  Create synergy throughout Public Health departments to look at ped. safety

Hope Johnson:  Yes.  Finding funding would be difficult because of cuts. Need to make sure there are oversight with MTA and DPW to make sure projects are done on time with out going over budget.  Strategic ticketing could also be used like on 19th street

2.  Police and DA: Last year, 900 people were hit by cars in San Francisco – and those were just the crashes reported to police. Often, drivers who injure or even kill pedestrians are not cited or charged at all.  What will you do to get the SF Police Department and the District Attorney to prioritize traffic safety, target the most dangerous behaviors, and protect everyone’s right to walk safely?

Hope Johnson:  Fell and Divisadero treat street like a freeway. PD tried to do heavy ticketing in area. Work with DA and PD to make sure traffic laws are enforced.  We need enforcement. Pedestrians also need to be educated.
Andrew Resignato:  Evidence-based polices are important. We need to study the issues to bring to public attention and have hearings on the issues to make sure PD and DA know these are important issues.  We are not allocating resources wisely based on evidence. Evidence should be pushed on this issue and others

Thea Selby:  Look at where injuries are happening and prioritize where to put the police.  Think signage could be used for people and not very expensive.  Need educational program for pedestrians and enforce/site the drivers

Julian Davis:  Walk SF helped get lower speed limits in place in the city. It’s a matter of resources to staff PD to be able to go after these type of crimes. 

London Breed:  Staff up PD and strategically place PD to allocate resources quickly.  Also think we have too many one way streets in areas that don’t need them.  Need to make changes around one-way streets, near kid play areas and places where there are no traffic lights.


3. A large number of crosswalks in Hayes Valley are closed, requiring people to walk across the street three times just to continue on their way. Will you commit to opening these crosswalks? What's the first step you will take to make that happen?
Thea Selby:  Some have been dealt with. Concern is the Octavia Blvd Freeway. A lot of people have a hard time getting across Octavia.  Need to ask for it to be done.  Frustrating to go 3 sides around when you can go straight

Andrew Resignato:  Would like MTA to study it and see if doing so would cause more accidents, traffic calming would also be good.  Before opening up need to look at the particular corners.  Hayes valley is a good model for the city.
Hope Johnson:  Cross walks should be opened. There is a lot of small business and foot traffic. There will be more traffic when condos are opened. Needs to be consideration on where to place stop signs.  Need to work with Walk SF and Bicycle Coalition to get departments to do appropriate studies
London Breed:  The changes are the one way streets. There is a number of developments where there will be more people.  The lights to merge from Octavia to Oak Street are also a concern. We do need to look at the data to deal with this

Julian Davis:  Supervisor needs to get on the phone and be an advocate. Need to really study the neighborhood and work with the departments to make sure the necessary changes are made

Christina Olague:  Open to working toward this goal, since Market and Octavia plan was passed it was a very transit first plan but have not fully evaluated the additional impacts the new condo developments will have.  Working w/ TA, and asked TA to do a study on this issue and will be working with the TA with the input of the neighborhoods to study this issue.

4. Speeding: One of the most effective ways to increase street safety for everyone is to calm traffic and reduce speeding. If you’re hit by a car going 40 miles per hour, you’re more than ten times as likely to be killed than if that car is going 20 miles per hour. This year, Walk SF has helped make San Francisco the state’s first city to create 15-mile-per-hour speed limits in school zones citywide, around 181 schools. But unsafe speeds are still an issue on many streets.  What specific efforts do you support to reduce speeding?

Hope Johnson:  Depends on the type of street you are considering.  Need to make enforcement very clear to the drivers.   Need signage as well

Andrew Resignato:  Siting drivers, traffic calming, blinking lights, reducing speed limits, speed bumps.  Also looking at streets different adding more bike lanes opening them up for other types of traffic other than cars like bikes and pedestrians.
Christina Olague:  This issue came up frequently while she was working with seniors. Would work with Walk SF and community advocates, TA  and get to a place with community dialogue and consensus.  

Thea Selby:  At the Urban School there are the blinking lights on Page street.  On Oak and Fell slowing down traffic lights will help slow down traffic. Has been working on walk stops for the last 2 years.  

Julian Davis:  Lowering speed limits, bulb outs, speed bumps, roundabouts, we should explore, get together a pedestrian action plan.  Would advocate for closing certain streets to traffic and making them pedestrian streets,

London Breed:  Likes the idea of walk stops.  Enforcement is also key, payment and traffic schools.  We need to make sure PD is stopping people. Need to change mindset about driving in SF.  Nothing chandges someone like hitting their wallets.
**Audience Question:  Do you support the Bicycle Transportation Plan 2020 of 20% ridership?
London Breed supports the plan, Davis is a great example of how you make biking possible in the City.  Need to make it more safe for people to bike and make significant changes on the road.
Julian Davis:  Bicycle coalition plan makes sense, crosstown bike ways, bike sharing program should be expanded

Thea Selby:  It’s hard sometimes to park your bike, need to make flat roads for bikes, and think about where you can park a bike.

Christina Olague:  Proponent of Fell and Oak bike path.  Has pushed bike plan while at the planning commission.  Should be implemented

Andrew Resignato:  Sunday Streets is a great program to be expanded.  Need to turn hearts and mines and expanded Sunday streets is how to do it.
Hope Johnson:  Great goal should start by taking small steps.  The wiggle is great way to get current bikers. Next thing is to figure out why others aren’t biking and address those issues

Parks and Open Space
1.  Passage of the 2012 Parks Bond will provide $195 million dollars toward capital improvements in San Francisco parks. Bond funding will improve playgrounds, pools, playfields, trails and park development along the waterfront.  Even so, there are still financial challenges to meet annual maintenance and operations needs. As supervisor, how will you address the increasing maintenance and operations needs of our parks?

London Breed:  Support. Needs to start fixing the problem now. Time to make changes and make a long term plan to deal with maintenance of parks so we don’t allow parks to get to poor condition.

Julian Davis:  One of the issues is with current management with RPD. Severly mismanaged. Charging fees in Aboretum, pricing out community events in parks.  Concerned that still money unspent in park bond. The community opportunity fund is unspent.  These are issues.

Thea Selby:  Supportive.  Is Chair of GO Oversight committee, RPD has expressed within the next year.  Need to keep parks, don’t spend enough money on parks.
Christina Olague:  Supportive.  In D5 have several parks, lot of parks RPD is responsible for. Need to be concerned about maintenance of parks, Parks are critical part of neighborhoods and need to be protected and restored.
Andrew Resignato:  Undecided. Because mismanagement of RPD.  Privatization is concerning, Lack of accountability in City Government.
Hope Johnson.  Do not support. Have not properly accounted for how money will be used. The city is supposed to have a policy that you use up money before you request more.  They are privatizing. We do not oversee DPW’s work order changes .  They are building new that aren’t accountable for.
**Audience Question: Budget cuts and fees

Julian Davis: It’s a problem to privatize rec centers to make money. Need to require budgeting for maintenance to make sure we don’t have emergency situations. Would like to see audit of RPD.  
Thea Selby:  Do agree that there is a really problem. Looks like the only way to raise money for RPD is to close facilities.  Look at different ways.  Central Park is a great resource. Make open spaces democratizing place for people of SF

Christina Olague:  Place to start is to reevaluate management of RPD. Revisit the ideal of splitting the Commission.  The people who are making decisions there needs to be more sense that people are making the decision and there is a Democracy.  Need more thoughtful discussion around budget allocation. Don’t believe fee should be charged.
Andrew Resignato: Need to make sure we are not privatizing things because we are in bad fiscal times.  This is short term thinking.  Need to find ways to work with the community to improve the standard of living.
Hope Johnson:  Do not support fees in parks they hurt kids who don’t have backyards. BOS needs to have more input. Need oversight, where the money is going more accountable.
London Breed:  Has a problem with fees for service, see this at Hamilton with the Sea Hawks.  Getting away from what the parks used to be.  The swimming pool used to be a quarter.  We are getting away from the real intention of what parks and rec centers are supposed to be. It should be a safe haven for youth.

4.  Audience Question:  What is your position on Rec & Park’s actions with HANC and do you support Kezar Gardens at its’ current site?
Hope Johnson:  HANC should not be evicted, it serves a purpose. All kinds of people go there for recycling. Sometimes people go there just for gas money.  The city hasn’t shown a good faith effort to help HANC find another location.

Andrew Resignato:  Don’t want to see HANC evicted, there is a lot of NIMBY’s going on in the city now.  There should be more community gardens in the city.  Would fight the fight to keep it there.  

Christina Olague:  Strong supporter of HANC. The issue has been politicized and that is what may have led to the eviction in the beginning. Recently coordinate a meeting to find anoter location in D5 that HANC can move to.  We need the services they provide in D5. The small business are reliant on HANC. HANC has been around for 30 yrs. And have been scape goated for homeless issues in the area. HANC is an incredible model for job training.  They have incredible expertise and exchange of information for people with interest in urban ag and community gardens.

Thea Selby:  This is a classic case of RPD being heavy-handed.  This issue has tore neighborhoods apart.  This is a case of how not to do things. We should continue the community gardens even if we can’t find a place for HANC.  Need to get together with everyone and figure out how to make things better.  
Julian Davis:  HANC is a model for clean jobs and urban sustainability.  This issue has been frustrating over the last year.
London Breed:  Issue has become a personal issue.  Can’t see why the current location cannot remain.  It is unfortunate. Need to focus on making sure people can even stay living in SF.

5.  The Significant Natural Resource Area Management Plan (SNRAMP) is the next significant city-wide issue affecting our City, our parks and our communities because of the approach the plan takes towards trails, trees, public areas and dog access.  Today, there are people on both sides of the issue with impassioned feelings of support or opposition of this project.  As Supervisor, where will you stand on the issue and how will you gather public input?  

Christina Olague: D5 does have several areas. Been working with people in Sharp Park to see if can return to its natural state. Conflict is mostly around people who have dogs and those who enjoy NA’s.  Need to build consensus with people. Lean toward supporting the NA.
Andrew Resignato:  Is supportive. Consensus is important.  Some areas may be case by case issue.  This is an example where supervisor need to be responsive to people of issue.  It’s about bringing public and private and lots of people together for input and as supervisor need to ensure that include input in plan

Hope Johnson:  Intent was good but it needs to be overhauled and revised.  They are closing areas off for public access, killing trees with pesticides that are leeching off to other areas.  Need to be a study and notices to neighbors

London Breed:  Not completely familiar with the program. Supportive of native plants but don’t want to kill trees, need to use data before implement plan and know where the money is coming from to pay for the plan.

Julian Davis:  Supportive of it.  Supported the conversion of Sharp Park back to natural state.  It’s important opportunity to get away from stress of urban life. Need to also balance the interest.  Need to find a balance.  The natural areas are great to expand and improve.
Thea Selby:  It’s an idea but not real.  It hurts to think about chopping down healthy trees.  Not sure we need to do that. Have twice as many dogs instead of children. Need to look at those people and care about their needs.  Participate in the Oak Woodland volunteer program.
Urban Forestry

#3. San Francisco’s street tree canopy lags far behind other neighboring cities like Oakland, San Jose and Berkeley. And recent data shows that, with the cuts to the city’s tree planting program, our urban forest is actually shrinking. What will you do to reverse this trend? 

Andrew Resignato: Having a strong UF is important. The question about who maintains them is important.  Turning them over to the property owners may not be the best thing to do.  

Hope Johnson:  Never thought would agree with Supervisor Weiner, but likes that he is figuring out how to keep tree maintenance in the budget. The comparison of east bay cities isn’t legitimate because we have bus wiring.  Need to assess the beast place to put the trees and they need to be apart of the budget. 

London Breed:  Likes the neighborhood’s funding to get people to take ownership of their neighborhoods and to take care of the trees. The only issue is the maintenance and long term care of the trees. Need to take care of this issue rapidly.
Julian Davis:  FUF has been doing great work around this issue.  This is something that should engage people. But it takes a lot of effort to engage the city. We should make it easy for people to plant new trees. The city can’t just give up its responsibility.
Thea Selby:  Pro canopy, FUF is our friend they know types of trees that grow well in the city. Worked to get a grant in front of every home with tree guards.  Citizen engagement and arborist are all need

Christina Olague:  Street Canopy is important.  Concerned that trees will suffer since it’s a huge responsibility for people to take are of trees themselves.  The city should find a way to take on trees. Working with Scott Weiner to study how city can maintain trees.  

**Audience Question: Parcel Tax to pay for trees, DPW

London Breed:  Would support great idea, need to look at how seniors can apply for fee waver, in the legislation.
Julian Davis:  Losing public services in SF, DPW is clear example, city used to do graffiti abatement now business owners are expected to remove graffiti and maintain clean sidewalks. City needs to start looking for the revenue to care for maintenance of city.  Need to figure out how to do a smart progressive property tax

Thea Selby:  City does a bad job about talking to residents.  Have to be sensitive about people; Want trees and consistent maintenance of trees. The government can do a better job at caring for tree. Would support a parcel tax.

Christina Olague:  Yes, trees are a priority.  For D5 this has particular impacts because it has more trees that any other District.  Need to maintain the canopy and save homeowners some money. Loves what FUF does.
Andrew Resignato:  Agrees with supporting parcel tax.  Can find ways to make it less burdensome of property owners.  Sounds like evidence based policies. This is good way to make public polices

Hope Johnson:  Not a fan of going immediately to taxes.  The city needs to take care of the trees. Need to peruse other options before going to a parcel tax.
Audience Question: Hazardous Trees

Hope Johnson:  These are things our tax money should be paying for.  Not sure where our tax money is going. Want to know where the money went. These are problems that come up and it should be in our regular budget

Andrew Resignato:  Prevention is important. The question of who does it is important. The city is not thinking ahead and asking the big question. Like who is accountable?
Christina Olague:  It’s an issue now and one of the ways is to make sure money allocated in Prop B goes to this use. 

Thea Selby:  GO bond is a place that we should be looking at for helping with trees.  Need to look at RPD structure, are there enough people being employed, need to make sure more money goes into staff to take care of trees

Julian Davis:  Upper management in city departments is top heavy w/ high paying jobs.  Need more arborist and start trimming the fat in city departments. City should work on pruning workshops for citizens who want to learn how to do tree pruning. 

London Breed:  When we have community cleanups there is a team of people who come out to help make the district look great.  There are a lot of people who are doing tree pruning but they are strategically placed at high impact area.  Need to have a clean plan on where the trees are and how we are maintaining them

Closing Remarks (20 Minutes)
Hope Johnson:  Been around politics, served on sunshine task force.  Believes in accountability for where money is going. Interested in doing something that is useful and meaningful.

Andrew Resignato:  We are not getting the bang for our buck in the city,  the departments are top heavy and we need to make sure we are spending the peoples money the best way

Is a creative person, running a green campaign.  Will walk the walk of sustainability.
Christina Olague:  Has the most robust record of public policy than another candidate.  Was on planning commission and is the current Supervisor of D5.  D5 needs a candidate who is a bridge builder and rooted in progressive values.
Thea Selby:  Here because of life experience.  Has extensive experience in community activism.  Wants to put the people first.  Here to represent people residents and merchants of D5

Julian Davis:  Worked in non profit on economic justice, youth service.  Worked in government sector and legal sector.  Focus on economic justice and neighborhood empowerment.  Voices are getting drowned out 

London Breed:  Actively involved in Public safety, job training and placement issues.  Watched promises by politicians and never fulfilled these promises.  Not here for the left or the right, want to be the voice of all residents at D5
Conclusion and Thank You (5 Minutes)
Matthew O’Grady, SFPA Executive Director 
